Lamprey Rivers Advisory Committee
Meeting Minutes June 28, 2012

Nottingham Fire Dept. 7:00 p.m.

APPROVED 7-26-2012
members present: Ellen Conklin, Steve Conklin (Barrington), Emily Schmalzer (Brentwood), Dick Snow (Candia), Harriet Cady (Deerfield), Dick Lord (Durham), Joe Foley, Jenn Rowden (Epping), Todd Piskovitz (Exeter), Fred Lindahl (Fremont), Jere Beckman, Sharon Meeker (Lee), Michelle Daley, Peter Wellenberger (Newmarket), Mike Russo (Nottingham), Pat Bower, Kathleen Hoelzel, Ted Janusz (Raymond)

guests: Mr. and Mrs. Fernald, Dawn Genes, Cheryl Killam, Jim Kupfer, Suzanne Petersen

excused: Kitty Miller, Bonnie Winona-Mackinnon

absent: Wes Golomb, Bill Hall, Rich Kelley, Alison Watts
Quorum? Yes, 12 towns, 18 representatives

Meeting began at 7:03 p.m..

Approval of Minutes from May 24, 2012:

Harriet Cady made a motion to approve the minutes as presented. Jenn Rowden seconded. Minutes were approved with 14 yes votes.  Abstentions:  Dick Lord, Todd Piskovitz, Peter Wellenberger, Michelle Daley 
Upper Lamprey Scenic Byways Proposal: Jim Kupfer of the Southern New Hampshire Planning Commission gave a very quick introduction to a proposed scenic byway for the towns of Candia, Deerfield, Northwood, Nottingham, and Raymond. He will be back another time to discuss the proposal in greater detail. He noted that a byway is an opportunity to engage communities to collaborate on tourism development. It is different from a scenic road in that it does not carry extra regulatory implications. Information and maps were e-mailed to members prior to the meeting and will be included as attachments to the minutes. 
Site visit to Fernald Lumber to see current bridge and discuss tentative plans for a replacement bridge over the North River

Current conditions:

· 30 year old wooden bridge crosses North River via a gravel road. From Route 152, the road is flat. From the lumber yard side of the bridge to the lumber yard, the road is inclined. 

· 30 foot span is supported by 6 steel girders that have lost structural integrity and need to be replaced. Roadside edge of bridge is supported by bedrock. Lumber yard side of bridge is supported by a pressure treated log imbedded in gravel.
· Owner reports occasional erosion of gravel on lumber yard side. Stream banks are otherwise well vegetated.

Preliminary Proposal:

· New span would be increased from 30 to 40 feet, adding 5 feet at each end. Zoning board permits 16’ width. Owner does not want to disturb vegetated buffer. 
· New bridge would be higher in elevation overall and inclined upward slightly toward lumber yard to help reduce erosion. Lumber yard end would be supported by new concrete. 

· Old bridge will be removed and new bridge installed. No plans for a temporary bridge elsewhere. 

· Owner is open to replacing current bridge with something similar or redesigning. 

Comments for Final Proposal:

· Construction activities should be mindful of erosion along steep slopes.

· Engineer should consult newly released Lamprey River flood plain maps to ensure that bridge height will be above 100 year flood level.

· Committee looks forward to working with owner to create a good, working bridge that protects the river’s water and wildlife. 
Events and Display Board:

Sharon Meeker passed around a clipboard for members to list town fairs, etc. where the committee can set up its display board. Fairs offer an opportunity to share the committee’s work with townspeople, learn about their concerns and favorite things about the river, and be a friendly face for the committee. Representatives are encouraged to give some time at the display when the display is in their town. 
Management Plan Goals and Objectives:

Before getting into suggested goals, the committee members discussed the role as LRAC town representatives. 

· What do the towns want from LRAC? What are their chief concerns?

· Southeast Watershed Alliance (SWA) is working hard and being heard by town governments. LRAC’s voice needs to be heard, too. Few towns know anything about LRAC other than they had to nominate a rep. LRAC can help SWA as a future partner.
· LRAC and towns need to know what the towns and LRAC are doing. Towns do not know what their neighbors are doing. 
· LRAC needs a voice in legislative matters. Should the committee be weighing in on issues that affect water quality, for example? Commenting is good, but caution should be used, however, as the group is still young. 

· Landowners do not know about LRAC. Landowner concerns should be considered.

Suggested goals:

· Make sure landowners understand their rights and responsibilities. Have all towns provide a list of riparian landowners so the committee can contact them. 

· Compile a baseline database of water quality along all the rivers. 

· What is the water quality heading into each town, what does each town add, what is the water quality leaving town? 
· Partner with other organizations to ensure consistent testing and reporting to each town, a summary of “good, bad, and ugly” issues.

· Use data already obtained to see what the trends are, for example,  results of the 14 years’ of LRWA volunteer monitoring of the Lamprey.
· Support more robust legislation and local regulation to protect the river. Durham’s stormwater ordinance, for example.

· Adopt consistent municipal regulations as a baseline in the watershed.

· Obtain water quality data on the Piscassic and Pawtuckaway Rivers. 

· Assess and minimize road salt use in each town.

· Install stormwater Best Management Practice demonstrations in each town.

· Require all new culverts and bridges to withstand future severe flooding and allow unencumbered wildlife passage along the river.  

· Have each town add a link to www.lampreyriver.org to the town website.

· Improve outreach and education by encouraging towns to make use of LRAC videos multiple times on the town cable access channels. 

· Identify and develop access points to get people to the river where it is safe for people and not detrimental to the river and its wildlife. Expand the recreation map upriver.

Suggestion for moving forward: Representatives should get a tour of the river. A bus, versus carpooling, would be great to move the group together. Mike Russo offered to see about arranging for a bus. An October date was proposed.  Dawn Genes mentioned a gundalow ride to see the tidal section of the river. 

Next time: Group will continue to suggest goals, focused on water quality & quantity and recreation. Committee will break into two groups. Other key areas for later will be history & archaeology and wildlife & ecology. Education and outreach might be infused throughout. Reps are asked to think about potential conflicts and landowner issues.

Announcements: 
July 9: Water Sustainability in NH presentation, 2-5 p.m. NH Dept. of Safety- Fire Academy, 98 Smokey Bear Blvd., Concord. Good opportunity to learn what the governor’s commission has learned from residents from around NH about what water resources they value and are concerned about.  
July 10, Wild and Scenic River Program – LRAC Subcommittee meeting. Lee Safety Complex 

7 p.m.  

July 17: Local Advisory Committee permit review training session featuring Upper Merrimack River Advisory Committee. 5:30 -7:30 p.m. at the Hugh Gregg Environmental Center, end of Depot Road in Greenland.

July 26: LRAC meeting, 7-9 pm. Place to be determined. 

August 11: Raymond Regatta, 9:30, Lamprey Elementary School to Epping Street Bridge. 

September 22: Newmarket Heritage Festival, all day. 

Adjournment: 
Michelle Daley made a motion to adjourn. Todd Piskovitz seconded. Meeting adjourned at 9:05.
Notes by Suzanne Petersen
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